Derby Board of Education

Minutes – October 19, 2006

(Taped Meeting)

Meeting called to Order.
Pledge of Allegiance.

Roll Call;
Martin Hubbard, Kim Kreiger, Beth Colette, Leo DiSorbo, 



Sheila Parizo, Ralph Cocco, Brad Tobin and Renee Luneau.
Additions, Deletions or Corrections to the Agenda as presented.  

· Under Old Business – Add - Aides in Kindergarten.

Approval of the Minutes September 21, 2006.

Motion by Shelia Parizo.  With the correction of Ralph Cocco in attendance at the September 21, 2006 meeting.  Second by Kim Kreiger.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.
PUBLIC PORTION:
Kathleen Mascoto – 34 Lewis Street, Derby.  Mrs. Mascoto again addressed the Board with her concerns regarding an Aide (Aides) for the Kindergarten classrooms by restating her concerns and those of other parents unable to attend this evening.  She also presented the Board Members with a proposal for part-time Aides without benefits at a cost to the City of $55,000.  She urges the Board Members elected to represent the children of Derby to consider her proposal for the good of the children.
Leo Mascoto – 34 Lewis Street, Derby.  Mr. Mascoto reiterated his wife’s statements regarding the need for Kindergarten Aides in the school system.
Ray Bowers – Silver Hill Rd., Derby.  Asked that the Board Members support the requests of the parents for more Aides in the classrooms.
Public portion closed.

COMMUNICATIONS:
Kathi Ducharme read a thank-you letter from Janine Bell and family for the expression of sympathy sent to her and her family for the recent death of her mother.

A letter was sent to Unilever from Linda Coppola, Principal of Bradley School thanking them for their donation of twelve file cabinets and three desks.  A copy of the letter is on file with the minutes from this meeting.

Principal Michael Novia introduced the student member for the Board of Education

Bryan Mitchell.
SUB-COMMITTEE REPORTS:

· Mr. DiSorbo stated that the Administrative Sub-Committee is ready to present to the full board for approval the appointments as follows:
Anthony Gonzalez – Middle School Girl’s Soccer Coach.  Ryan Adams – Cross Country Head Coach.  Francisco Salazar – Assistant Varsity Boy’s Basketball Coach.

The sub-committee is also researching the possibility of a league change further details will be presented to the full Board after more research and costs are evaluated. 
The requirements for high school graduation are being reevaluated and the committee will be making a suggestion in the near future.

Also being looked at are senior privileges and open enrollment in the Honors Classes.

Mrs. Ducharme voiced her concerns with the tape recording of the Administration Sub-Committee.  Most of the tape was inaudible.

· Mrs. Kreiger gave the Business Sub-Committee report.  She reported that Ron Melnik gave a report on the costs of re-districting.  He reported that the school system would need an additional two buses at a cost of $77,106 excluding the approximate $10,000 in fuel costs.  The board would also need to change the opening and closing of one elementary school.  Enrollment could potentially impact this plan.

Mr. Melnik then presented the DPS Early Retirement 7 Year (starting in 5/06) financial analysis packet which highlighted salary savings less insurance costs for retires and new hires, as well as sick days paid, over a 7 year period.  The early retirement year one financial analysis was also presented highlighting the sub-total of savings on retiree salaries and insurance and sub-total expense for new hires’ salaries and insurance costs.
PTO/PTA documentation of insurance was presented to support parent group insurance issues by Webster Insurance.  Dr. Robinson met with PTO/PTA for all schools to emphasize the importance of liability insurance for all PTO/PTA sponsored functions.  The concepts were received well by all.  Tax ID numbers are also to be applied for.

The last item for discussion was school security.  Dr. Robinson informed the committee that a team from each building attended a full day training program last week to address and plan for emergency planning and training.  Each building will have a similar plan in place to include emergency drills.  DPD to be involved in training and planning as well.  The goal is to be in place by December of 2006.

Mrs. Parizo asked who would be liable for the insurance cost in with the PTO/PTA.  Mrs. Kreiger stated the individual PTA/PTO organizations would bear the costs.

· Mrs. Parizo gave the Community Relations Report.  Mrs. Parizo made a presentation regarding a yearly school calendar with monthly sponsorship for each month from local businesses at no costs to the BOE.  Each business would sponsor a different month; included on each month would be each schools monthly activities.  Mrs. Parizo stated that this is done in Ansonia and is well received by all.
The next item is the Memorial Policy to be presented with a first read this evening along with the use of cellular phones among students.  The committee is also looking into the current smoking policy and the use of school facilities to be brought up at the next sub-committee meeting.
Mr. Hubbard stated that the committee will be sitting down with the Recreation and Facilities members to discuss the policy and how to best implement rules to maintain all the current renovations and improvements that have occurred over the past couple of years.

FINANCE REPORT:
Mr. Ron Melnik presented the Board with a full month’s summary as of 10/12/06.  There were no transfers this past month.  Mr. Melnik stated that at this time the yearend forecast is 100% of budget.  There have been no major events that have thus far impacted the budget to date.  A full year forecast will be prepared around December, unless events dictate otherwise.  A complete summary as presented to the Board at this meeting will be on file with the minutes from this meeting.
Mr. Melnik stated that in the month of September the work began on the payroll transfers necessitated by the early retirements.  Additional demands and retirements have delayed this project.  A complete list of the transfers will be available and presented for review in November.  There is currently a meeting scheduled for October 20, 2006 to address financial collaboration between the BOE and the City of Derby.

The impact of the contract settlement with the paraprofessional and nurses union and the secretarial union remains unknown.

Mrs. Kreiger asked for an update of the new security systems being put in place.  She was advised that a full report will be available at next month’s meeting.

Motion to accept the expenditures as presented by Mr. Melnik.  Motion by Renee Luneau.  Second by Beth Colette.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.

SUPERINTENDENT OF SCHOOLS – UPDATE:

Dr. Robinson stated that all building administrators attended a day long emergency training program.  She stated that we can no longer rely on profiling to protect our children as shown that the most recent incidents involving other schools were with people who were no strangers to the school system.  Therefore the policy once in place needed to be updated.

The Federal Government is sending emergency alert radios to all schools to alert the schools of any and all weather emergencies.  

The Athletic Director is putting together the pros and cons of joining other leagues.  Also being considered is a 3:30 PM late bus.
There is currently a group meeting to develop a Delinquency Prevention Program for the Derby School system.  The idea is to have a three year plan in place with the Youth Services Bureau in keeping kids off the streets and busy.  The objective is to be eligible for Criminal Justice Grants.  This would encourage volunteerism and leadership.
The Resignations of the following: (1) Denise Barrington – Social Studies/History Teacher -DMS, (2) Amand Malota – Special Education Teacher - Irving School, (3) George Tanner – Math Teacher - DHS, (4)Anthony Gargano – Freshman Boy’s Basketball Coach, (5) Ryan Adams – DMS Cross Country Coach and (6) Linda Sego – Paraprofessional – Bradley School were presented.
Motion to accept the Resignations as presented.  Motion by Leo DiSorbo.  Second by Sheila Parizo.  Discussion by Mr. Hubbard, asked if Ryan Adams was moving to the Cross Country Coach Position.  He was informed yes.  Also asked if Mr. Tanner will be leaving at the end of the month and if the Freshman Basketball Coach has been filed.  Dr. Robinson stated that they are in the process of searching for a replacement however at this time of the year it is hard to find a replacement.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.
The Appointments of the following:  (1) Alice Hill – Paraprofessional, (2) Timothy Hill – Paraprofessional, (3) Jacquelynn Romano – Music Teacher – DMS, (4) Michael Gozzo – Social Studies/History Teacher – DMS, (5) Anthony Gonzalez – Middle School Girls’ Soccer Coach, (6) Ryan Adams – Cross Country Head Coach and (7) Francisco Salazar – Assistant Varsity Boy’s Basketball Coach were presented.  Included with the minutes from this meeting is a list of all appointments with a short bio on each.  The remainder of the names were added to an updated Agenda (Oct. 13, 2006).  (1) Sumner Sochrin reappointment as Head Baseball Coach, (2) William Cornwall reappointment as Assistant Varsity Baseball Coach, (3) William Gorzelany reappointed Assistant Volunteer Baseball Coach, (4) Rich Nucifora Volunteer Varsity Baseball Coach, (5) Mike Picarazzi reappointment Volunteer Varsity Baseball Coach, (6) Anthony Gonzelez Volunteer Assistant Baseball Coach (DMS), (7) Joe DiMartino reappointment Head Softball Coach, (8) Rich Monaco Volunteer Softball Coach, (9) Ryan Adams Head Track & Field Coach, (10) Matt Bradshaw Volunteer Track & Field Coach and (11) Mike Gottenesegan Volunteer Varsity Boy’s Baseball  
Motion to accept the Appointments as presented.   Motion by Beth Colette.  Second by Sheila Parizo.  Discussion on the Motion, Dr. Robinson noted for the record that if a Coach is not going to be reappointed they must be notified 90 days prior.  All of the above mentioned reappointments were not notified that they would not be reappointed so by statue they are automatically reappointed.  The time to bring it to sub-committee is at the end of that particular season when a sport ends so that if there are any objections to the reappointments they are made at this time.  A Friendly Amendment to the Motion to except the reappointments up for the Spring of 2007 Appointments.  Motion made by Sheilia Parizo without objection from Beth Colette.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.
NEW BUSINESS:
· Memorials for Deceased Students or Staff – First Read.- 1188 (a)
Recognizing that the loss of a member of the school community is deeply felt, the Derby Public School District will support staff, student and families who feel the loss, and will assist with connections to appropriate community resources.  As places designed primarily to support learning, school sites should not serve as the main venue for the memorializing of students or staff.

From time to time there may be a desire to honor a deceased student or employee of the District.  Any individual or group wishing to honor a deceased member of the school community shall submit their request in writing to the building Principal who will consult with the family of the deceased, as well as the Community Relations Sub-Committee of the Board of Education.  A recommendation shall be made to the full Board in a regularly scheduled meeting.  Full Board approval is necessary for any plaque to be placed on school grounds.

It is strongly recommended that such memorials be in the form of a living memorial, such as a tree.  This living memorial may be marked with a permanent plaque indicating the name of the person to be memorialized.  Permanent memorials for deceased students or staff shall be limited in form to perpetual awards or scholarships, plantings, collections of books, or items of historical or educational significance.  Memorials shall be limited to one per loss.  Plantings should take place in an optional viewing site on the side or perimeter of the campus.  Plaques may be created and given to the family at the time of planting/scholarship/contribution, or displayed in a designated optional viewing site until the end of that particular school year and then given to the family.  Funding for such memorials may be private donations or fund raising.  Funds may not be allocated from the Derby Public School District operating budget.
Temporary school-wide memorials for deceased students or staff may include plaques or other displays that are returned to the family at the end of the school year.  Memorial symbols displayed by individuals on campus shall be limited to the school year within which the death occurred.

Most ordinarily, the ceremony will take place four to six months after the request, depending on seasonal conditions.  Other types of memorials may be considered for approval, using the same process indicated above.
Mr. Hubbard opened the floor to discussion.  No discussion or questions at this time.
· Use of Cellular Telephones – Students – 5131.81
Students shall not posses or use electronic devices including cell phones during school hours.
A person who discovers a student in possession of a cell phone without the written permission of the principal shall report the violation to a school administrator 
Who shall confiscate the device and implement the appropriate consequences.  Each school shall establish consequences, which may include fines, for the violation of the cell phone use policy and upon approval of the Board of Education shall publish those consequences in the school handbook.
Mr. DiSorbo asked how the policy has been received at the High School, Mr. Novia stated that he has not had any problems that he is aware of.  Mrs. Parizo made reference to newer cell phones that have a ring only heard by the students.  No further reference to this particular type of cell phone was made.
The two policies presented at tonight’s meeting will now go back to sub-committee for final approval and rewrites and will be presented at the next meeting.

OLD BUSINESS:
· Report from Re-Districting Committee.  No report summary was include with BOE packet for the monthly meeting.

Kathi Ducharme made a presentation to the Board members.  No handouts were supplied with this month’s informational packet.  Mrs. Ducharme made note of having all the Kindergarten classes located in one building would be beneficial with the team teaching program and open the door for all day Kindergarten classes.
A summary sheet was handed out to Board members to break down the projected classroom sizes.  One of the issues that were already addressed by Mrs. Kreiger in the Business Sub-Committee report was the costs involved with additional busing and fuel.  Also the start time of the elementary school level would have to be adjusted.

Parents from Bradley School requested copies of the recent surveys be made available to the parents.  Dr. Robinson stated that this has been done.  Mrs. Ducharme stated that she is frequently asked which schools would best serve the needs of each particular grade.  Reference was made to the information in the handout.  For the record there was no handout included in this packet.  Mr. Hubbard made note that this Board has one month from today to make the decision regarding re-districting for the upcoming 2007-2008 school.  It was noted that parents felt that they were not advised before hand that redistricting was being considered and felt that they were left out of the decision process.  Mrs. Ducharme made note that all meetings are public and posted.  Mr. Hubbard stated that the Board should meet as a whole and not as a committee to assure parents that they are well informed and allow parents, children as well as staff to adjust and become acquainted with the changes and just effect this would have on each individual building, staff and families.  Dr. Robinson stated that there are a lot of preparations to move forward with this plan if this is what the Board decides to pursue.  
Workshops will be scheduled to further inform and unify. 

Mr. Hubbard next stated that there has been much concern regarding Aides for the Kindergarten program.  The Board fully recognizes the need for extra help however at this time with three months into the school year it is not feasible at this time to add this to the 2006-2007 school year.  However, perhaps adding this to the 2007-2008 school year is an option.  In conferring with administrators at both schools he has been assured that all needs are currently being met.

From the audience a voice of concern is heard however inaudible.  Mr. Tobin reiterated 
that as a Board just what are they supposed to do.  This board has an obligation to meet all the needs of the students.  He realizes the need and would like this Board to address this in next year’s budget.  At this young tender age this is the building blocks that lay the foundation for these children and nurture their learning habits now.  He also made note that the learning and structure should continue at home as well as the classroom.  Mrs. Parizo asked Dr. Robinson if she has observed the Kindergarten situation and Dr. Robinson stated that she has taken it upon herself to drop in periodically and that each time there has been adequate coverage.  She did note that the children are extremely active but again stressed that there is adequate coverage.  
There again is more conversation however this is inaudible.  

Mr. Hubbard asked if the after school grant that was recently awarded was geared only towards Irving School.  Dr. Robinson stated that if someone from Bradley School needed help and was interested in the program she would note turn them away.  It is a one year grant; the grant starts in November for grades 3-6.  There will be a liaison person to coordinate the needs of the student as defined by the teacher and this will enable the student to receive the help that they need.

Motion to go into Executive Session.  Motion by Mrs. Kreiger. Invited into Executive Session Mr. Melnik and Dr. Robinson.  Second by Mrs. Parizo.  All in Favor.  Motion Passes.  No time given.
No mention of when Board came out of Executive Session or time.

Next meeting scheduled for November 16, 2006 7:00 PM City Hall Aldermanic Chambers.

Respectfully submitted,
Laura A. Wabno

Recording Secretary

November 2, 2006
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